AYLSHAM ROMAN PROJECT
PERIODICAL – AUTUMN 2016

FOREWORD
Well here we are, we managed successfully I
think, to complete our first community dig.
After years of wondering and months of
planning, the Aylsham Roman Project
excavated the first site on land at Woodgate
Nursery.
The site was targeted using the results from a
geophysical survey carried out by Britannia
Archaeology in October 2013, and a trial
trench dug in December 2015. Starting on the
1st August, Britannia used a digger and
dumper to peel away the top soil and sub soil,
until archaeology could be identified. Adrian
Marsden from the castle museum and Steve
Clarkson were on hand to metal detect the
area as the soil was lifted, and found two
bronze Roman coins from mid-4th century and

a Scottish silver coin from the reign of King
David. The rest of week one was devoted to
planning the dig, marking out the features and
giving trench side talks to our volunteers.
The second two weeks was when the fun
happened. Between 60 and 80 volunteers and
others intrigued by what was happening,
arrived at 9am each morning, to be briefed by
Britannia and allocated their tasks for the day.
Hands on digging in the trench, sieving the soil
for finds and washing, sorting and bagging the
finds for future identification and archiving.
We were blessed with the weather, and I
really believe that for a first attempt at a
community dig, everything went incredibly
well.
We have all learned a huge amount this year,
and can now implement a few changes to how

things operate next year. For your diaries,
please note we will be digging for three weeks
in August next year, in order for more people
to be involved. Machining will begin 31st July
and hands on digging will start on Monday 7th
August and finish on Friday 25th August.
I would like to thank everybody who was
involved in any way with the dig. Without you
all, this would not have been the wonderful
success it turned out to be. Finally a special
thank you to all who donated to the project,
your generosity was amazing, and the

rewards were plain to see, with both young
and old enjoying a wonderful experience.
Peter Purdy – Director Aylsham Roman
Project

FROM THE FINDS ROOM
Catherine Mullenger – Aylsham Roman
Project
After the wonderful successes of the dig we
were left with quite the mountain of finds on
our hands.
The rough estimates we have at the moment
place the overall count of artefacts to be
somewhere in the region of 30,000 items, with
pottery in particular taking up nearly 50% of
this assemblage, at 15,000 sherds.
Our initial task is to organise the contexts,
isolating them from each other to prevent any
loss of information, or misplacing of finds.
Whilst carrying out this task we have
rediscovered many of the spectacular finds
that our volunteers found, wasters in weird
and wonderful shapes, beaded pottery rims,
tiles and kiln fabric with pristine personal
touches; the odd thumb print here, a paw
print there.
Once the consolidation and concording is
complete we will move onto analysis and
report writing. With this stage we will be once
again calling on our brilliant volunteers for
extra hands.
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Season 1 Summary
Martin Brook & Dan McConnell (Britannia Archaeology Ltd)

Overview

Kiln 1

In August 2016, the first excavation season of
The Aylsham Roman Project was undertaken.
An earlier evaluation of the site had defined
the location of a probable Roman kiln and a
number
of
associated
features.
The
excavation area encompassed the kiln,
associated features and other anomalies that
were shown in the preceding geophysical
survey.

Kiln 1 was located in the north eastern end
area of the excavation and was circular in
plan. The kiln was semi–sunken and had a
single flue. The clay kiln chamber was a
permanent clay lining. One of the most
interesting aspects of Kiln 1 is that it showed
evidence of reuse. Currently at least two
separate phases of use have been identified.
The flue was re lined after the first firing.
However the most interesting aspect of this
kiln isn’t wholly to do with the structure itself.
The associated rake pit adjacent to the kiln
contained approximately 5000 sherds of
pottery as well as numerous pieces of kiln
lining, construction material and debris. It
appears that something went wrong in the
final firing of the kiln which had caused a high

The excavation was successful in locating and
excavating two Roman kilns, the associated
rake pits, a waste pit (probably used by the
potters working on the kilns) and a number of
smaller features possibly dating to earlier than
the kilns.

percentage of wasters within the kiln contents
as well as possibly causing the kiln to collapse
internally. Based on the evidence recovered
during the excavation an explanation may be
that the secondary floor surface of the kiln,
collapsed, causing the contents of the kiln to
spill over and break. This floor surface was still
present along with the pedestal (central
structural) pillar once the kiln was excavated.
The clay lining of Kiln 1 has been left intact to
allow us to come back in a future season and
take samples for archeomagnetic dating. This
will give us a working date range for the final
firing of the kiln.
Based on all the evidence from the kiln and
specialist input, the current date range for the
feature is mid – 3rd to mid 4th century AD.
Further analylis of the pottery will enable us
to understand the methods the RomanoBritish were using in creating the pottery, as
well as allowing us to create a type series for
the site; this will be available for reference for
all other sites in the area potentially allowing
us to see the full limits of the dissemination of
the pottery created at Aylsham.

A view into Kiln 1 showing the flue in the foreground,
the collapsed floor surface and central pillar in the
background.

Plan of Kiln 1 showing the kiln (on left) and the associated rake pit (right).

Kiln 2
Kiln 2 was located in the western portion of
the site. The initial evidence for Kiln 2 was
solely based on the results of the preceding
geophysical survey which revealed a strong
positive anomaly in this area of the site. After
the initial site strip a small fragment of the
outer structure was uncovered.
Similar to Kiln 1, Kiln 2 also had a substantial
associated rake pit which contained a large
amount of waster pottery. Originally it was
believed that Kiln 2 was in a far more
damaged condition than Kiln 1. However as
excavation of the feature continued and as
more of the structure was uncovered it was
found that this was no longer the case. This
kiln not only showed evidence of re lining (in
the same way as Kiln 1) but as the firing
chamber was excavated it became apparent
that the kiln contained a raised perforated
floor (which would effectively create a
combustion chamber beneath the pottery
being fired). While a perforated floor surface

is not uncommon in Roman kilns finding one
so well preserved is, and Kiln 2 (which has
been left with the floor intact) will give us an
opportunity to study it’s construction at a later
date.

A view into Kiln 2 showing the perforated floor surface

These types of kilns were simple in their
design. They would comprise a stoke pit in
which fuel would be fed into a flue (which we
can see in Kiln 1) and the hot gasses from the

Plan of Kiln 2 showing the perforated floor surface, material spread and associated rake pit.

fuel would rise through the central chamber,
where the pottery would be stacked, in order
to fire the clay, eventually escaping through
the top of the kiln.
Kiln 2 still needs to be fully excavated. 25% of
the main chamber still needs to be removed
as well as 50% of the associated rake pit. This
will be undertaken in future seasons.
Conclusion
The first season at the Aylsham Roman Project
has produced some fantastic results. The
excavation of the kilns has shown there to be
a tangible Romano-British presence in the
area towards the end of the Roman occupation
of Britain. The finds that have been recovered
are all undergoing specialist analysis and will
help us determine firm dating evidence for this
seasons results as well as inform us going into
the 2017 season.
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Overall plan of the excavation area opened in the 2016 season.
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